Foundations and Trends[®] in Entrepreneurship Vol. 8, No. 1 (2012) 1–62 © 2012 M. Frese, A. Bausch, P. Schmidt, A. Rauch, and R. Kabst DOI: 10.1561/0300000044



Evidence-based Entrepreneurship: Cumulative Science, Action Principles, and Bridging the Gap Between Science and Practice

By Michael Frese, Andreas Bausch, Peter Schmidt, Andreas Rauch and Rüdiger Kabst

Contents

1	Introduction	3
2	The Concept of Evidence	13
2.1	Evidence-Based Medicine as an Example	13
2.2	What is Evidence in Entrepreneurship?	14
3	Meta-Analysis	18
3.1	The Usefulness of Meta-analyses and Systematic	
	Reviews — Comparison to Narrative Reviews	18
3.2	An Example: Meta-analyses and Narrative Reviews	
	in the Area of Personality and Entrepreneurship	20
3.3	How to Conduct and Interpret Meta-analyses in the	
	Field of Entrepreneurship	23
3.4	Examples of Meta-analyses in Entrepreneurship Research	29

	Bridging the Knowledge-Doing Gap: How can Knowledge be Made Actionable?	
4.1	Action Principles and the Use of	
	Implementation Manuals	
4.2	Translating Knowledge Into Practice:	
	Using Evidence as Entrepreneur	
4.3	Translating Knowledge Into Practice:	
	Using Evidence as A Policy Maker	
6 (Conclusion and Implications for	
	Entrepreneurship Research and Practice	
Ack	rn owled grants	
	knowledgments	

Foundations and Trends[®] in Entrepreneurship
Vol. 8, No. 1 (2012) 1–62
© 2012 M. Frese, A. Bausch, P. Schmidt,
A. Rauch, and R. Kabst
DOI: 10.1561/0300000044

Bausch, P. Schmidt,
sst
044 the essence of knowledge

Evidence-based Entrepreneurship: Cumulative Science, Action Principles, and Bridging the Gap Between Science and Practice

Michael Frese^{1,4}, Andreas Bausch², Peter Schmidt^{2,3}, Andreas Rauch⁴ and Rüdiger Kabst²

- Business School, National University of Singapore, Singapore, michfrese@gmail.com
- ² Interdisciplinary Research Unit on Evidence-Based Management and Entrepreneurship, Justus Liebig University, Giessen, Germany
- ³ International Laboratory of Socio-Cultural Research, National Research University Higher School of Economics (HSE), Moscow, Russia
- ⁴ Leuphana, University of Lueneburg, Germany

Abstract

The concept and desiderata of an evidence-based entrepreneurship (EBE) is discussed as a strategy to overcome the gap between knowledge developed in the field of entrepreneurship and its use in practice. Evidence constitutes the best summary of knowledge based on several sources of information (several studies, several different research groups, several different methodological approaches, among them the best methods available) which clearly goes beyond individual

experience and a few isolated studies. We argue that meta-analyses can and should be used in entrepreneurship research (and that they should also be used to review qualitative studies). Meta-analyses establish certain relationships; these should then be summarized in well-founded models and theories that can be translated into action principles. These action principles can then be used by various users of EBE. Users of EBE can be scientists, professionals who regularly deal with entrepreneurs (bankers, consultants, venture capital providers), policy makers (e.g., government), students of entrepreneurship, and last but not least the entrepreneurs themselves. Once a set of action principles has been developed from science, their application can be tested with the help of further evidence on the efficacy of interventions (including meta-analyses on the interventions). Evidence-based entrepreneurship (EBE) has the potential to change research, teaching, and practice.

"The ideas of economists and political philosophers, both when they are right and when they are wrong, are more powerful than is commonly understood... Indeed the world is run by little else. Practical men, who believe themselves to be quite exempt from any intellectual influences are usually the slaves of some defunct economist.... It is ideas, not vested interests, which are dangerous for good or evil."

(Keynes, 1953, p. 306)

1

Introduction

As described in the quote by John Maynard Keynes above, we assume that scientific knowledge often gets translated into practice without the practitioners even noticing their dependency upon those ideas. The task of science is to generate new knowledge, to answer essential questions, and to develop a good knowledge base that can make practice more effective and efficient and that protects practice from making wrong decisions. To accomplish these tasks, science typically produces scientific models and theories to integrate knowledge, conducts empirical studies, and reports incremental new knowledge. To help these tasks, science provides literature reviews on the current state of scientific knowledge and on the scientific knowledge of the efficacy of interventions. In short, the function of science is to produce evidence for propositions and to integrate this evidence into some kind of systematic theory or model. An important function of science is to support practice in becoming more effective and efficient. To do this it needs to develop good methods of summarizing the current knowledge and to develop interventions; these interventions should be derived from the most current scientific knowledge and should be more effective than traditional interventions.

In this article, we would like to introduce the concept of evidencebased entrepreneurship (EBE), discuss the implications of EBE, and sketch out its opportunities and limitations. The users of EBE can be the scientists themselves, professionals who deal with entrepreneurs, policy makers whose policies affect entrepreneurs, students of entrepreneurship, and last but not least the entrepreneurs themselves.

As a first definition, evidence is the best summary of knowledge based on several sources of information (several studies, several different research groups, several different methodological approaches, among them the best methods available). Evidence in this sense goes beyond individual experience and a few isolated studies. Basically, what we are suggesting in this article is to go beyond the N=1 of personal experience (N stands for persons involved), the N=2-3 of case descriptions or benchmarking (in this case, the N stands for number of companies that form the base for evidence), the k=1 of policy suggestions (k stands for number of studies done), and the idea that the one "good study tells it all". All too often people rely on their own (limited) experience to make important decisions, they rely on a few successful examples (often in the sense of benchmarks), and policy makers often rely on one study or only a very few that they happen to have commissioned, and scientists all too often believe that only one or a few good studies really explain everything important about an issue.

We shall present an alternative viewpoint — an evidence-based approach that provides practical suggestions and good knowledge for practitioners. Much of the following exposition is related to the idea of meta-analysis. It is sufficient at this point to say that a meta-analysis is a quantitative review of the scientific literature (more details in Section 3). It is a systematic review as the literature is searched systematically and it is a complete review because all the existing empirical literature goes into the review. By providing a quantitative review of several articles, a meta-analysis can help us to decide how strong certain relationships are, how often a relationship consistently appears across studies, and how much we can trust the methodological rigor of the research. A meta-analysis provides the best available type of

evidence because it goes beyond one methodology, one study, and one researcher.

EBE provides a great opportunity that is relevant for practice and policy while strengthening the empirical and theoretical bases of entrepreneurship research (Rauch and Frese, 2006). Practice can never be fully based on evidence; therefore, we talk about evidenceinformed practice and evidence-based research suggestions. By developing evidence-based entrepreneurship, we also heed recent calls in general management to advance evidence-based management (Pfeffer and Sutton, 2006; Rousseau, 2006; Rynes et al., 2007; Tranfield et al., 2003), and we think of EBE as one part of this emergent development. Both management and entrepreneurship show a gap between knowledge and practice — the knowledge-doing gap (Pfeffer and Sutton, 2000). Managers as well as entrepreneurs or professionals who deal with entrepreneurs (such as bank employees, business angels, analysts, policy makers, etc.) often fail to take note of scientific evidence when making decisions. Empirical research has shown that managers often take actions that are uninformed and sometimes even diametrically opposed to empirical evidence (Rynes et al., 2007). In the area of entrepreneurship, one can often hear open disdain for scholarly work because professors have not yet "made their first million" — the foremost argument seems to be that only experience counts. We suggest that professionals who deal with entrepreneurs can profit from evidence-informed practice. For example, venture capitalists often work with models developed from their individual and idiosyncratic experiences as a base for their funding decisions; meta-analyses show that the efficacy of selection of good entrepreneurs of venture capital providers is often very low (Rosenbusch et al., 2010).

Institutions that are supposed to support entrepreneurship often develop policies that have not been adequately empirically tested. For example, the German government spent millions of Euros in East Germany to develop networks for small businesses. This was done as a result of a few studies showing a relationship between social network size and entrepreneurial success. However, there are no systematic meta-analyses on this issue so that one can compare different

approaches of improving entrepreneurship. Moreover, the studies did not examine whether networks were useful for only those businesses owner who had actively developed their own networks: in these cases, an active approach with high initiative is the variable that causes network size and success (Frese, 2009; Zhao et al., 2010b). This is not an isolated example. Many countries invest many millions of dollars into programs for their small business owners. Most of them do not develop evidence on whether or not these programs (or which part of them) are successful.

Similarly, textbooks do not teach EBE. For example, a cursory look at popular textbooks of entrepreneurship (from the years 2007 to 2011) shows that not one single book we examined even mentioned metaanalyses in its index. This is not surprising because there are still few meta-analyses despite calls for these analyses in the area (Rauch and Frese, 2006) (a simple search for entrepreneurship and meta-analysis in Business Source Premier produced a number of published or in press meta-analyses, cf. Table 1.1; more on this later). Often, meta-analyses have direct effects on how students are educated. For example, there has been a controversial debate on whether or not business plans are useful. Meta-analyses have settled this issue — there is clear evidence for business plans to be useful (Brinckmann et al., 2010; Schwenk and Shrader, 1993). However, the relationships between preparing formal business plans and success are highly variable across studies. Thus, it may be necessary to search for moderators of this relationship (moderators are variables that influence the basic relationship between planning and entrepreneurial success in this case). Thus, students (and educators) should be encouraged to experiment, how to teach and learn business plans, and how to implement business plans and to evaluate these experiments. Moreover, there may be some cases in which plans do have negative consequences; one conclusion from a meta-analysis may be that such negative cases need to be studied and respective theories on positive and negative effects of planning need to be developed.

It is surprising how often recommendations, suggestions, curricula, and policies are developed without recourse to rigorous objective studies and meta-analyses. Most of the recommendations in

 ${\it Table 1.1.} \quad {\it Meta-analyses in entrepreneurship research.}$

References	Meta-analysis or systematic review	Content
Mwasalwiba (2010)	Systematic review, vote counting	K=108, semi-systematic literature review. The study addresses educational objectives, target audience, teaching methods, and impact indicators.
Henrekson and Johansson (2010)	Systematic review, vote counting	K=20, semi-systematic literature review; although different definitions of gazelles exist, segments of all industries have fast growing firms that are usually young.
Westlund and Adam (2010)	Systematic review, vote counting	K=65; study investigates relationship between social capital and economic performance for different levels: on firm level (including households) strong evidence for positive relationship, contradictory results of studies on national and regional levels; results based on narrative review and vote counting only.
Personality and entr	epreneurship:	
Stewart and Roth (2001)	Meta-analysis	$K=14$ samples, the difference between managers and entrepreneurs is $d_{\rm c}=0.36$. Moderators identified include type of entrepreneur and type of risk assessment. (Note: d is used here.)
Miner and Raju (2004)	Meta-analysis	K=28 studies, $d=0.12$, ns. This article opened a meta-analytical dispute with Stewart & Roth (2001/2004) about the risk propensity differences between entrepreneurs and managers. (Note: d is used here.)
Stewart and Roth (2004)	Meta-analysis	This study is a response to Miner and Raju (2004). The combined results of $K = 18$ samples revealed an effect size of $d_c = 0.23$. Notably, projective measures of risk-taking produced negative effects, while objective instruments produced positive effects. (Note: d is used in this study.)
Collins et al. (2004)	Meta-analysis	$K=41$, need for achievement correlated with career choice $r_{\rm c}=21$ and performance $r_{\rm c}=0.31$.

(Continued)

Table 1.1. (Continued)

	Table 1.1.	(Continued)
References	Meta-analysis or systematic review	Content
Stewart and Roth (2007)	Meta-analysis	K = 17, analysis indicates that entrepreneurs are higher in achievement motivation than are managers; differences are influenced by the entrepreneur's venture goals, by the use of U.S. or foreign samples, and, to a less clear extent, by projective or objective instrumentation; when analysis is restricted to venture founders, difference between entrepreneurs and managers on achievement motivation is substantially larger.
Zhao and Seibert (2006)	Meta-analysis	K=23, classified studies along the Big Five Personality traits. Effect sizes ranged from $d_c=45$ (conscientiousness) to $d_c=-0.37$ (neuroticism). Some facets of the Big Five Traits produced higher effect sizes (achievement). (Note: d is used in this study.)
Rauch and Frese (2007)	Meta-analysis	$K=62$ for business creation and $K=54$ for business success. Effect sizes were stronger for traits matched to the tasks of entrepreneurs (e.g., $r_{\rm c}=0.238$ for matched traits and business success and $r_{\rm c}=0.027$ for nonmatched traits). The traits matched to entrepreneurship correlated well with entrepreneurial behavior (business creation, business success), such as need for achievement, generalized self-efficacy, innovativeness, stress tolerance, need for autonomy, and proactive personality.
Zhao et al. (2010a)	Meta-analysis	From the personal $K = 66$; discusses intention to entrepreneurship and performance of entrepreneurial unit; some overlap with Rauch and Frese, 2007; however, constructs are coded as to where they would fall to the Big Five Factors.
Planning and entrep	reneurial success:	
Schwenk and Shrader (1993)	Meta-analysis	K=14, strategic planning correlates positively with growth and return, $d=0.20$. Further, the results indicate the presence of moderators. However, the authors did not attempt to identify such moderator variables.

(Continued)

Table 1.1. (Continued)

References	Meta-analysis or systematic review	Content
Boyd (1991)	Meta-analysis	K=29; moderate correlations between planning and nine performance measures; the overall effect of planning on performance is $r=0.151;$ largest effect sizes are produced for earnings per share growth $(r=0.282)$ and sales growth $(r=0.246);$ smaller effect sizes are found for return on investment $(r=0.105)$ and return on equity $(r=0.081);$ growth measures revealed very wide ranges of estimates across studies, profitability measures generally yielded smaller, but more consistent effect size measures.
Miller and Cardinal (1994)	Meta-analysis	K=26; planning positively related to growth $(r=0.17)$ and profitability $(r=0.12)$; results suggest that methods factors are primarily responsible for the inconsistent planning-performance findings reported in the literature.
Brinckmann et al. (2010)	Meta-analysis	$K=51$. Average $d_{\rm c}=0.20$ between business planning and firm performance; moderator analyses show that established firms have higher effect sizes $d_{\rm c}=0.24~(k=36)$ than new firms $d_{\rm c}=0.13~(k=15)$; there is no difference in effect sizes between business planning outcome (having a business plan) and business planning process (doing planning along the way).
Resources, primarily	human resources and succ	cess:
Crook et al. (2008)	Meta-analysis unclear how large SMEs or entrepreneurial companies	$K=125$, Overall for resources with firm performance $r_{\rm c}=0.22$; human resources $r_{\rm c}=0.30$, tangible resources $r_{\rm c}=0.08$, and intangible resources $r_{\rm c}=0.24$.
van der Sluis et al. (2005)	Meta-analysis unusual methods used, combining vote counting with regression-analysis	K = 203; results cannot be compared to the usually used corrected correlations. One year additional education in developing countries increases enterprise income by 5.5%.

 $({\it Continued})$

Table 1.1. (Continued)

Table 1.1. (Commuea)			
References	Meta-analysis or systematic review	Content	
Unger et al. (2011)	Meta-analysis	K=70, overall relationship between human capital and success $r_{\rm c}=0.098$. Effect sizes were higher for human capital outcomes, for task related human capital, for young businesses.	
Read et al. (2009)	Meta-analysis, search restricted to JBV 1985–2007	Tests four predictions of effectuation. Means based, better resources lead to better outcomes (tested in what I know, who I am, whom I know) with effect sizes of $r_{\rm c}=0.11~(k=24)$ to 0.23 $(k=10)$; partnership: $r_{\rm c}=0.17~(k=14)$; affordable loss: nonsignificant; leverage contingency $r_{\rm c}=0.07~(k=5)$.	
Daily et al. (2003)	Meta-analysis; however, strategy of selecting articles not described and unclear whether and how independence of samples was assured	$K=241$. Average $r_{\rm c}=0.022$ with a high variance; this means that direct relationships of various predictors of underpricing of IPOs are zero (e.g., risk factors and underpricing or prestige of underwriter and underpricing).	
Martin et al. (2012)	Meta-analysis	$K=42$. Average $r_{\rm c}=0.217$ for education and training with entrepreneurship-related human capital assets. Education and training with entrepreneurship outcomes $r_{\rm c}=0.159$. Nonrandom assignment $r_{\rm c}=0.212$ and random assignment $r_{\rm c}=0.156$ with entrepreneurship outcomes; thus methodological rigor leads to lower correlations.	
Various strategy top	pics:		
Combs and Ketchen Jr. (2003)	Meta-analysis unclear how large SMEs or entrepreneurial companies	K=44, 10 hypotheses, general support for agency theory; no relationship between franchising and growth; no relationship between resource scarcity and franchising.	
Bausch and Krist (2007)	Meta-analysis	$K=41$, overall relationship between internationalization and performance was low $r_{\rm c}=0.059$; US-American companies were more successful ($r_{\rm c}=0.128$) than European ($r_{\rm c}=0.081$) and Japanese firms ($r_{\rm c}=0.009$) to reap benefits from internationalization.	

(Continued)

Table 1.1. (Continued)

References	Meta-analysis or systematic review	Content
Song et al. (2008)	Meta-analysis new technology ventures	K=31,4 years survival rate: 36%; frequently factor meta-analyses are based on very few studies and therefore, confidence interval includes 0; clearest positive results for market scope, financial resources, firm age, patent protection, size of founding team, supply chain partnering ($k<5$ results not listed here.)
Rauch et al. (2009)	Meta-analysis	K=53 samples, overall relationship between entrepreneurial orientation and performance $r_{\rm c}=0.242$. Effect sizes are highest for micro-businesses and for high tech businesses. Additional moderators are suggested.
Rosenbusch, Brinckmann & Bausch (2011)	Meta-analysis	K=42, innovation has a positive effect on the performance of SMEs ($r_c=0.13$); innovation-performance relationship positively influenced for new ventures (compared to mature firms) and cultures with low/medium individualism. Further moderators are related to type and measurement of innovation: internal/external, innovation process input/innovation process output.
Rosenbusch et al. (2010)	Meta-analysis	$K=65$, overall a very low but significant correlation of $r_{\rm c}=0.075$ of VC money in the firm vs not and returns for these companies. When industry is controlled, this correlation becomes 0 which means that VC firms are not able to predict returns for the firms but are able to predict industry returns.
O'Boyle et al. (2011, in press)	Meta-analytic path model	$K=95$, there is not relationship between family involvement the firms' financial performance ($r_c=0.006$) — none of the moderator effects tested by the authors was significant; thus family involvement per se does not produce competitive advantages or disadvantages.
Rosenbusch, Rauch & Bausch (2011, on-line)	Meta-analytic path analysis	K=8-73, this is a meta-analytic path model showing that the effects of the environment (munificence, dynamism, and complexity) on success are mediated by entrepreneurial orientation.

12 Introduction

entrepreneurship are either based on individual studies (often completed by the person recommending the policy) or they are based on so-called narrative reviews — reviews that present the considered opinion of somebody who has studied the literature. The narrative reviews often draw conflicting conclusions about the evidence making it difficult for practitioners to rely on scientific evidence.

The Concept of Evidence

2.1 Evidence-Based Medicine as an Example

Recently, the first author went to a physician for a painful knee condition. The physician prescribed some medicine and suggested that his experience proved that it would help well. When the first author looked up the medicine in the abstracts of the Cochrane Foundation, he found that this drug had been shown not to be efficacious, and he threw it away (by the way the drug was also shown not to have any negative side effects — thus, the physician may have been right in prescribing it to patients as a placebo — but more likely than not, the physician did not know that it worked only as well as a placebo). This incident provides a good example of how customers of professionals can use information that is accessible and that constitutes the best summary of current knowledge in a field. The publicly accessible abstracts of quantitative reviews on the Cochrane website provide the best available evidence. The Cochrane website displays several thousand systematic reviews (most of them meta-analyses) in medicine; in addition, there are several thousand additional meta-analyses in the other medical literature.¹

¹ In addition, there is also a social science website that is similar to the Cochrane foundation; unfortuately, the Campbell collaboration is not as prolific as the Cochrane foundation.

Evidence-based medicine — defined as "the process of systematically finding, appraising, and using contemporaneous research findings as the basis for clinical decisions" (Rosenberg and Donald, 1995, p. 1122) — has quickly developed into an accepted approach to practice in medicine. Similarly, clinical psychology, criminology, nursing, education, and work and organizational psychology have started to use meta-analyses to answer important questions of theory and practice.

2.2 What is Evidence in Entrepreneurship?

"Evidence in the broadest sense, refers to anything that is used to determine or demonstrate the truth of an assertion" (Wikipedia on evidence, http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Evidence). It corresponds to the term empirical corroboration in scientific theories (Hempel, 1970). Thus, an assertion has to be tested so that there is evidence in the sense of objective and unbiased knowledge. We have already established that good evidence should be based on several studies and several observations rather than only on one observation or on one study. Since every study has its own problems, good evidence needs to be based on a summary of several studies.

Compared with other areas of research, such as medicine, criminology, education, and work and organizational psychology, the area of entrepreneurship has produced comparatively few meta-analyses. This is all the more problematic because entrepreneurship research is often utilized in the support of policy decisions, for example, in tax decisions or in general government decisions.

Apparently, it was easier to introduce evidence-based approaches in medicine. One of the most important events was the article by Antman et al. (1992) that pointed out how many lives could have been saved had medicine used cumulative meta-analysis to test certain drugs, thus allowing an earlier onset of the use of these drugs.

Calls for evidence-based management and entrepreneurship argue that it would help economic development if entrepreneurs, companies, and policy makers would take an evidence-informed approach in their day-to-day management (Pfeffer and Sutton, 2006). However, entrepreneurship research seems to be so different from medicine.

Transfield et al. (2003) have discussed the differences between medicine and management which also apply to entrepreneurship research. Medicine is not only more cohesive in its epistemological approach but it is also more formalized. In contrast, entrepreneurship research is much less cohesive in its approach; there are lively debates on the best empirical approach in entrepreneurship. Entrepreneurship research emphasizes the influence of the specific context on whether entrepreneurial decisions are effective or not. The most important difference is certainly that medicine examines interventions with the help of randomized controlled experiments — as a matter of fact, many protocols used in the most famous site for systematic reviews and meta-analyses — the Cochrane foundation — eliminate those studies that are not based on controlled, randomized experiments from their database utilized in their meta-analyses. In contrast, most research in entrepreneurship is based on field studies that need to control for alternative explanations — even longitudinal studies are rare in entrepreneurship research. Moreover, large-scale data sources are often "milked" by several research groups, leading to a high alpha error in their research (assuming that something is true although it is not); there is often less emphasis on developing new databases than on developing new theoretical approaches to analyze the same data set again.

When it comes to interventions, there are practically no controlled, randomized experiments that have been done in entrepreneurship research. We agree with recent calls for more of such experiments in management and entrepreneurship (Reay et al., 2009). However, meta-analyses need to utilize the empirical articles that exist; and in entrepreneurship the typical research is based on a correlational approach and only infrequently on interventions. All of this speaks against using the medical analogy in entrepreneurship research. EBE may be better off following the example of other disciplines on how to do meta-analyses; the better model for entrepreneurship research may not be the medical field but work and organizational psychology (Anderson et al., 2001; Hodgkinson et al., 2001). Work and organizational psychology often systematically compares different theoretical approaches and different methods; work and organizational psychology is also often based on nonexperimental field studies or on quasi-experiments; in field

studies, the question is often asked whether a new construct will add explained variance in a dependent variable of importance. It makes sense to ask the question of whether an additional predictor (derived from theory or from empirical evidence) explains additional variance in comparison to known predictors in the area of entrepreneurship research (a good example of this kind of use of meta-analysis in work and organizational psychology is presented by Schmidt and Hunter, 1998).

Theory testing on full models can also be done on the basis of metaanalyses. In order to test whole theories, researchers may choose not only to present correlational results of two variables but also to base meta-analytic regression analyses on meta-analytically derived correlation matrixes that can then support meta-analytic path analyses to test theoretical models. Such meta-analyses are particularly useful for examining mediation effects (Colquitt et al., 2007; Shadish, 1996; Viswesvaran and Ones, 1995) and to test full theories (Cheung and Lau, 2008).

EBE is not restricted to performing meta-analysis; EBE involves tracking good empirical evidence for practical and theoretical questions. But what constitutes "good empirical evidence"? Most evidence-based approaches posit some kind of hierarchy of evidence — often ranging from anecdotal evidence provided by experts, via consensus by experts, up to meta-analysis. We recommend using the ideas developed in clinical psychology (based on (Chambless and Hollon, 1998)):

- The important relationship has to be shown to exist in at least three studies from at least two different research groups.
- Causal analysis has to be done on the basis of longitudinal studies that exclude plausible alternative hypotheses or by developing evidence on the basis of randomized experiments.
- Outcome measures have to come from different sources than the independent variables, and all measures need to be reliable and valid.
- Clear definition of samples has to be given.

- If there is conflicting evidence, meta-analytic evidence possibly explains, with the help of moderators, why conflicting evidence should be provided.
- In addition to quantitative research, there should be qualitative case material that describes the configurational and contextual situations under which a certain intervention may work.

Clearly, we need to be skeptical towards "naïve" forms of evidence. "We've ... suggested no less than six substitutes that managers... often use for the best evidence — obsolete knowledge (college education obtained many years ago, the authors), personal experience, specialist skills, hype, dogma, and mindless mimicry of top performers..." (such as benchmarking) (Pfeffer and Sutton, 2007, p. 16). In other words, Pfeffer and Sutton thought that the best evidence most managers rely on is often not a good evidence. The most important evidence that people fall back on is most likely own experience — falling back on one's own experience is an example of the availability bias described by Tversky and Kahneman (1973). Experience per se has been shown to be limited in its usefulness. It largely depends on how broad and intensive the experiences are. If the experiences were relatively uniform, the learning curve levels off after a few months and, thus, little additional learning takes place. Research comparing top performers with average performers has shown that experience is only valuable if it is highly varied (Sonnentag, 1998) or based on so-called deliberate practice — a form of learning strongly oriented toward practicing those parts of the skills that need to be improved for perfecting the skills (Ericsson et al., 1993; Sonnentag and Kleine, 2000; Unger et al., 2008, 2009). Thus, it is highly questionable to use one's "simple" experience as evidence. Consensus of experts is often also skewed and based on biases; for example, a few years ago a certain consensus was reached among entrepreneurship researchers that personality plays little role for the success of entrepreneurs (prior to the publication of meta-analyses showing this consensus to be false — more on this later).

Meta-Analysis

3.1 The Usefulness of Meta-analyses and Systematic Reviews — Comparison to Narrative Reviews

Meta-analyses can be compared to the other major approach for accumulating knowledge — the narrative review. The scientific field of entrepreneurship tends to produce many narrative reviews with their accompanying problems. The psychology of decision making has shown that nonquantitative judgment (often called clinical judgment) is inferior to statistical decision making (Grove and Meehl, 1996). This is also the case when we summarize the literature. Narrative literature reviews put together the literature in an unsystematic and often biased way (e.g., emphasizing or restricting the search to only some journals and not starting out the literature search in a systematic and allencompassing fashion; not developing a codebook with search terms, etc.). After the articles are assembled for the review, the summarizing of the literature may also be influenced by stereotypes and biases because of our cognitive and emotional constraints (Hunter and Schmidt, 2004). Memory load is very high when summarizing a voluminous literature; we need strategies to reduce memory load. One such strategy is that scholars tend to keep in mind those studies they rehard as better than others. This influences their thinking about the whole body of the literature. Also, reviewers of the literature have theoretical preferences for certain studies, study designs, choice of operationalization, etc. (often colored by their own studies, their own experiences, and their professional background). Narrative reviews tend to produce conflicting conclusions of the literature, making it difficult for practitioners to rely on scientific evidence (please note that meta-analyses can also come to different conclusions; however, since every step of the meta-analysis can be reproduced, these differences can often be resolved (examples include Judge et al., 2001; Stewart and Roth, 2004).

Narrative reviews are often influenced by some particularly good studies — after all, should we not be just influenced by the very best studies and leave others aside? This sounds plausible but it is not. There is simply no perfect study (Hunter and Schmidt, 2004, p. 17), because every study has its own sampling error (random deviations from the true value of the population), error of measurement (both objective and subjective measures include errors), and deviation from high validity; there are internal validity problems, range restriction, and issues of generalization (Scherpenzeel and Saris, 1997). All of these factors make it unlikely that any one study or a set of small, very good studies can overcome all the potential problems. Therefore, reviewers need to include all studies into a meaningful summary of the literature, and they should correct for systematic problems inherent in the studies. Thus, good evidence implies that we need to look at the convergence of knowledge from several studies (and preferably from all studies). Any given set of studies will show an approximation to a normal curve around a mean of relationships. The overall set of studies tends to cancel out the weaknesses of each individual study. In other words, the whole set of empirical findings has a higher likelihood to identify the true effect than any single study.

There are also so-called systematic reviews that do not perform a meta-analysis: such a review uses the same procedure as the meta-analysis that is evident in its attention to finding the studies. However, in contrast to a meta-analysis, it usually counts the number of significant results (so-called vote counting). Systematic reviews are useful because they are careful to base their conclusions on many studies: they

approach the selection of the reviewed studies systematically without leaving out studies that need to be included — inclusion criteria on eligibility and relevance of articles are developed before the start of the literature search. Unfortunately vote counting has disadvantages in comparison to a meta-analysis. Many studies may not show significant effects — this may be less so because in reality there is no correlation in the population but because researchers are constrained by lack of time and resources they, therefore, rely on small samples. Significance tests are influenced by the statistical power, which depends on sample size. Therefore, a high number of nonsignificant findings may be an artifact of the low sample size of these studies. Power is usually not configured into the mental formula that narrative reviews use. We suggest, along with others (Combs et al., 2011; Rynes et al., 2007), that it is better to use meta-analytic procedures (which should always include a systematic search for articles) because they cannot fall prey to the above-mentioned problem of power issues and reliance on vote counting of significant results.

3.2 An Example: Meta-analyses and Narrative Reviews in the Area of Personality and Entrepreneurship

An interesting example is found in the area of personality and entrepreneurship. Narrative reviews had concluded from the literature that personality of the founder/manager/owner are unimportant for starting a firm or for the success of the firm (Aldrich and Widenmayer, 1993). Gartner (1989) concluded from such a narrative review: "I believe that... a focus on the traits and personality characteristics of entrepreneurs will never lead us to a definition of the entrepreneur nor help us to understand the phenomenon of entrepreneurship" (p. 48). Gartner's conclusion can be examined by meta-analysis. First, the meta-analysis would have to establish if there is correlation between personality and entrepreneurship at all; entrepreneurship would be defined according to whether people started a company or did not (e.g., by comparing managers with owners of start-up firms) and whether personality is related to entrepreneurial success. Most likely, the average correlation between all sorts of personality traits and

entrepreneurship is very small because some personality traits are related to entrepreneurship and others are not. Moreover, different studies probably produce different results; thus, heterogeneity of the correlations is high. Meta-analysis has indeed shown that some traits show sizeable correlations but that other correlations with personality are low (Rauch and Frese, 2007; Zhao and Seibert, 2006). This seems to corroborate the conclusion that it does not pay off to search for personality factors. However, once one examines the precise question of Gartner ("understand the phenomenon of entrepreneurship"), the results become more interesting. Personality theory (Tett and Guterman, 2000) suggests that a personality factor can only have a positive effect on entrepreneurial outcomes if the personality factor matches the tasks of the entrepreneur. Once this differentiation is made, the results are eve-opening: Rauch and Frese (2007) asked entrepreneurship researchers which personality factors are matched to the tasks of entrepreneurs and which ones are not (and provided a list of such traits). For example, traits like generalized self-efficacy, need for achievement, and proactive personality were rated by experts to be matched with the tasks of entrepreneurs, while traits such as dogmatism, shyness, and rigidity were not matched with entrepreneurship. When matching to entrepreneurial tasks is used as a so-called moderator in the meta-analysis, the results become quite clear: those traits not matched show a low correlation to business creation and business success, while personality factors that are matched to entrepreneurship produce a sizeable correlation with business creation and business success (Rauch and Frese, 2007). If one looks at the most clearly matched traits — need for achievement, proactive personality, and generalized self-efficacy, the correlations are much higher and reach 0.23 (need for achievement and business success) and even 0.34 (generalized self-efficacy and business creation) (Rauch and Frese, 2007, p. 367). When a further differentiation into cultures with high performance orientation and cultures with low performance orientation is made, there is a higher correlation of need for achievement with starting a company (Zhao and Seibert, 2006) in high performance cultures. It should be added that comparing the results of the meta-analysis on personality and entrepreneurship with, for example, medical meta-analyses shows personality to have comparably high predictive validity. The correlation between need for achievement or generalized self-efficacy and business success is similar to the relationship of taking sleeping pills and temporary relief of insomnia or of the effectiveness of Viagra for the sexual functioning of men (Meyer et al., 2001); these medications tend to be on the high side of medical interventions.

Thus, entrepreneurs have a higher need for achievement, and they show more innovativeness and internal locus of control compared to other populations (Collins et al., 2004; Rauch and Frese, 2007). These personality traits are additionally related to business success. Therefore, the empirical evidence leads to the conclusion that all of the individuals who called for the end of doing research on personality traits for lack of important relationships with entrepreneurship were clearly wrong. Why have narrative reviews been so wrong? The answer is that simply there is lots of distracting "noise" in the data: some relationships are, indeed, very small. The empirical literature is messy. Many studies just threw all sorts of personality variables and all sorts of dependent variables into a correlation matrix — with the result that all of these correlations appeared to be quite small. Moreover, there are large variations in the size of the reported relationships, and many studies are based on small samples. All of this made it difficult to detect the true relationships. Thus, it was not the inability of the narrative reviewers but the problem of the narrative review itself that led to the erroneous report.

Drawing wrong conclusions from narrative reviews clearly had negative effects on research and practice. Because researchers and practitioners were so convinced that personality plays little role for entrepreneurship (Aldrich and Martinez, 2001), governments invested (like the German government) into developing networks for entrepreneurs without testing the hypothesis that the effects of networks was dependent upon the entrepreneurs' personality (Klein et al., 2004); obviously, if network effects are a spurious effect of personality, government help for networks would not increase entrepreneurial success. Moreover, selection of entrepreneurs (e.g., for sparse starting capital by banks) was not aided by personality tests; rather rough indicators of human capital

were preferred that clearly demonstrate much smaller correlations with success (Unger et al., 2011) than personality.

3.3 How to Conduct and Interpret Meta-analyses in the Field of Entrepreneurship

The function of science is to reduce biases and in this way to increase the quality of the evidence; history of science shows that there has been a consistent trend to drive the process of reducing biases. Bias is reduced when there is high methodological transparency so that others can reproduce the findings when they use the same procedure. The meta-analytic approach is just one more way to help with this endeavor. The starting point of any meta-analysis is to ask a relevant research and practice question. At this stage, it is often useful to consult with colleagues on whether that particular field is ready for a meta-analysis (e.g., is there a large enough body of empirical articles?) and which differences of measures and concepts may appear. It may also help to ask practicing entrepreneurs or consultants about the questions that are important for them. Once the research question has been determined, a systematic search for articles follows (every meta-analysis implies that there is a systematic search for articles). First, one needs to develop a codebook with all the terms used in scientific articles that are related to the current research question. Also, it is necessary to search widely and systematically to finding both published and unpublished articles (unpublished articles need to be included to be sure that a potential publication bias does not lead to skewed results). Moreover, both methodologically weak as well as strong articles should be included (however, methodological weakness should be coded) — thus, it is counterproductive to search for articles from only prestigious journals or articles utilizing only the most sophisticated methods because it is better to examine empirically whether methods lead to different results — otherwise biases (on what constitutes a good study, etc.) may influence the search process. Once all the articles are assembled, there has to be a clear guideline to aid in determining the articles which need to be excluded: articles that may use the same terminology but

are really based on a different conceptual or operational approach to the research question, articles that do not report effect sizes or equivalent empirical indicators, articles that use the same sample as another article. All criteria that lead to inclusion or exclusion of articles have to be systematically developed and clearly described. In case of doubt, the meta-analysis should be as inclusive as possible because one can empirically test whether different methodology, different operationalizations of the dependent and independent variables, and different conceptualizations of key concepts lead to different results (moderator analysis). In the end, the researcher needs to have a large enough number of independent samples available (a rule of thumb may be that at least 10 independent empirical samples should be available as a literature base for a meta-analysis).

In entrepreneurship research a large body of knowledge is based on qualitative studies. This has led some scholars to argue against meta-analyses because they are solely based on quantitative studies. Fortunately, the instrument of meta-analysis is so versatile that qualitative studies (e.g., case studies) can be coded so that they can also be meta-analyzed (Bullock and Tubbs, 1990; Larsson, 1993). We believe that the instrument of meta-analysis may be even more important for qualitative studies in entrepreneurship than for quantitative ones, so that researchers can move from a knowledge-detecting mode (e.g., in the sense of grounded theory) to examining the evidence for specific hypotheses for qualitative material.

Once the studies are collected, the next task is to combine the empirical material quantitatively. The two most widely used methods in entrepreneurship research are the Hunter/Schmidt and the Hedges/Olkin procedures. Effect sizes come in two forms — in the form of correlation coefficients and in the form of d. In most studies, either Pearson product moment correlations or Spearman correlations are used. The effect size d is often used in experimental studies (a d is defined, e.g., by Cohen as $d = (x_1 - x_2)/s$). Fortunately d and r can be easily transformed into each other. Frequently, other effect size estimates such as t values, F values, z values, or p values can be transformed into Pearson correlations to be used in quantitative integrations. Respective formulas may be found in Hunter and Schmidt (2004) and Rosenthal

and DiMatteo (2001). Hunter and Schmidt (2004) suggest correcting correlations for the various artifacts, the sample size, reliability, and selection effects. The sample size-weighted mean correlation is subsequently tested for significance, usually by means of confidence intervals (Hunter and Schmidt, 2004). All of this then leads to one number — the corrected correlation between two variables across all studies — this relationship is then the best approximation to the true relationship in the population. Newer techniques allow taking into account random and nonrandom measurement errors and also regression coefficients (Cheung and Lau, 2008).

Theoretically and empirically, an important question is whether meta-analytic results are homogenous or not. Homogeneity implies that the relationship is generalizable across different studies. In other words, the differences between the studies are due to random factors or due to statistical artifacts but not due to real differences. In other words, homogeneity implies that all of the studies are sampled from the same population of studies. There are various empirical indicators of the homogeneity of the effect sizes used by meta-analyses (Q-statistics, credibility interval, and the 75% rule discussed above). The 75% rule of thumb means that statistical artifacts account for 75% or more of the variance of observed correlations and the remaining variance is then assumed to be likely due to artifacts not corrected for (Hunter and Schmidt, 2004). If a population of correlations can be considered homogenous, it is unlikely that methodological or substantive moderator variables have caused variation in the correlations and, therefore, results are generalizable across studies.

However, most frequently the relationships uncovered by metaanalyses in entrepreneurship are heterogeneous. As a matter of fact, most of us have seen primarily heterogeneous relationships in our metaanalytic entrepreneurship research. Once heterogeneity of results is established, it makes sense to search for moderators (and it makes sense for researchers in the area to search for moderators in future research). For practitioners, it means that they can and should experiment with which conditions have an effect.

Moderators are of particular importance in entrepreneurship because the context often decides whether a certain idea will work or not. For example, human capital is more important for success in developing countries than in the developed world (Unger et al., 2011). Therefore, the role of moderators is essential in entrepreneurship research. There are different approaches for testing moderators (Hunter and Schmidt, 2004; Geyskens et al., 2009). One approach is to split the moderator at meaningful points and then to calculate the correlations for each subgroup. Since the moderator is a moderator on studies, the studies need to be grouped into meaningful subsets and for each subset the average correlation is then established. Specific moderator variables are confirmed to cause effect size variation if true score correlations differ meaningfully across meta-analytic subsets and if, on average, a higher percentage of variance is accounted for by artifacts across subsets than in the respective superordinate set. For example, there are some studies that examine the correlation of human capital with entrepreneurial success in developed countries and some studies that use the same design in developing countries. One can thus compare the correlations between these two groups of studies and find that, indeed, human capital is much more important (significantly) in developing countries than in developed countries (Unger et al., 2011).

The alternative approach for moderator analysis within a metaanalysis was proffered by Hedges and Olkin (1985) and involves regression analyses. In this case, the correlations of the samples are used as dependent variables while the moderators (e.g., study and sample characteristics such as type of method applied or type of firm studied) serve as predictors in the regression equation. The key strength of this approach lies in analyzing the moderator variables simultaneously in the same model. Since the moderators may be correlated with each other, the relative explanatory power of each contingency variable can be adequately assessed (an example is Miller and Cardinal, 1994).

Both the approaches, i.e., to produce subsets and to report their average correlations and the regression approach, can and should often be used concurrently, because they provide answers to different questions — the subset approach (Hunter and Schmidt, 2004) relates the size of the correlations for different values of the moderator; the regression approach answers the question of how important each

moderator is among the set of moderators that were examined in this particular study. Since the regression approach is strongly affected by the moderators which can and have been included in this metaanalysis, the relative strength of the moderator effect strongly depends on the moderators which are included. Every meta-analysis is constrained by the studies that exist. When people do the studies, they do not design them with these moderators in mind. Therefore, only a certain set of moderators can be used in each meta-analysis, and they do not represent the full universe of potential moderators. For example, there are many more studies that have been carried out on new technology industries in entrepreneurship (this makes it difficult to compare the old vs. new technology industries easily) or there are many more studies in the USA and in Europe (thus, one is often constrained in comparing these studies with those of non-USA and non-Europe). For this reason, in entrepreneurship research, the subset approach is more important and needs to be included in each meta-analysis.¹

Entrepreneurship research is much less cohesive, and there are more debates on the right methodological approach than in medicine; therefore, methodological sophistication needs to be addressed explicitly in entrepreneurship research. Medical meta-analyses often select only those articles that meet the gold standards of randomized controlled experiments; in contrast, the field of entrepreneurship requires the researcher to code the quality of the articles included into the meta-analysis and to use this quality rating as a moderator, testing whether a relationship is stronger in "good" articles or in articles of a lower quality; it is useful to code this variable in an objective fashion (codebook).

¹ This suggestion differs from Geyskens et al. (2009) who have argued for the superiority of the regression approach because it tests the relative strength of moderators. We like the article but disagree with this particular suggestion by Geyskens et al. because moderators are not sampled from a universe of moderators, and there is never a complete universe of moderators in any meta-analysis. This is different from original studies which should include at least the most important potential controls and the controls are usually developed and designed into the study from a theoretical approach. In meta-analyses, the moderators are always developed post-hoc (even if they are developed theoretically) after the studies have already been finished and, therefore, the normal arguments for including the theoretically relevant set of variables into a regression analysis cannot be applied to the meta-analytic regression.

In this way, what constitutes a methodologically and otherwise good study can be empirically examined with the help of meta-analyses. So, for example, Martin et al. (in press, 2012) used the subset approach to compare studies that are particularly well-designed with studies that are less well-designed in the area of education. Another important methodological issue often tested in meta-analyses is which measure shows the highest correlations; for example, a meta-analysis on entrepreneurial orientation found that the classical measurement approach actually showed lower validity than newer measures of entrepreneurial orientation (Rauch et al., 2009). A typical problem is that different definitions and operationalizations of key variables are employed; meta-analyses should test explicitly whether differences in theoretical terms and operationalizations produce different results (Stewart and Roth, 2004; Zhao and Seibert, 2006). Moreover, it is sometimes fruitful to code the theoretical orientation of the authors and examine whether the theoretical orientation has an influence on the results. For example, different theoretical orientations led to different inclusion criteria in meta-analyses on risk and entrepreneurship (Miner and Raju, 2004; Stewart and Roth, 2001, 2004).

Thus, meta-analyses help to improve the degree of scientific professionalism in entrepreneurship and may help to develop higher standards. After a meta-analysis has been done, there may be pressure on researchers to utilize better designs. Moreover, the use of meta-analyses leads entrepreneurship journals to provide all relevant statistical data (particularly M, SD, intercorrelations of variables) that can be used as raw material for additional analyses. Last but not least, meta-analyses reveal when authors do ethically dubious double publications by using the same samples and variables more than once (of course, they can only be entered once in a meta-analysis).

Meta-analysis is usable not only for studying theoretically and practically relevant relationships in more detail. The findings resulting from meta-analyses can also be used to understand theoretical models better. An example of this is found in the study by Rosenbusch, Rauch, and Bausch (2011) which described a theoretical mediation model and showed that this model had a good fit to the meta-analytically derived correlation matrix.

3.4 Examples of Meta-analyses in Entrepreneurship Research

Table 1.1 describes a number of meta-analyses that were developed in the area of entrepreneurship. This is not an exhaustive table. It is also not meant to provide all the information. However, the table shows that there are already some meta-analyses in entrepreneurship and that this number is growing rapidly. The first meta-analyses appeared in the 1990s. However, the number of early meta-analyses is small; we could only identify three meta-analyses conducted before 2000. This number increased to seven meta-analyses published from 2000 to 2005 and, subsequently, the number increased to 16 meta-analyses conducted from 2006 to 2011. Thus, there is an increasing interest to quantify the empirical evidence in the domain of entrepreneurship similar to the general trend found in other disciplines (Dalton and Dalton, 2008).

There seemed to be a few dominant themes that have been addressed in meta-analytical reviews. As many as eight meta-analyses have addressed the role of personality characteristics in entrepreneurship. All these meta-analyses were motivated by controversial debates in the entrepreneurship literature about the impact of personality on entrepreneurship and venture performance. It is important to note that these repeated meta-analyses on personality traits did not simply replicate each other. They have used different frameworks to classify personality traits (compare, e.g., Zhao and Seibert, 2006; Rauch and Frese, 2007) and different dependent variables, such as career choice (Stewart and Roth, 2001; Zhao and Seibert, 2006) and performance (Rauch and Frese, 2007; Zhao et al., 2010a; the latter article is primarily a replication of Rauch and Frese, 2007). Finally, two meta-analyses were embroiled in an empirical dispute about how data quality and coding affects meta-analytical outcomes on the relationship between risk-taking and performance (Miner and Raju, 2004; Stewart and Roth, 2004). In this way, these meta-analyses incrementally contributed to theory building in entrepreneurship research. The empirical evidence supports the proposition that traits specifically related to the tasks of entrepreneurs, such as achievement motivation, are related to the decision to start an enterprise as well as to venture success

(Collins et al., 2004; Rauch and Frese, 2007). Another area that has stimulated a high degree of controversy in entrepreneurship is the role of a business plan. Planning is an interesting issue because here metaanalysis is used to evaluate how well a potential intervention works: getting people to develop business plans is routinely done in business schools. In practice, there are numerous business plan competitions that attract potential entrepreneurs and the media. A popular example is the "meet the dragon's project", which allows potential entrepreneurs to pitch their business plan globally to investors. So the big question is: Is the business plan worth its hype? Some academic scholars argue that fully developed business plans are not correlated with success (Honig and Karlsson, 2004; Sarasvathy, 2004) and that entrepreneurs should not waste their time on developing a business plan but should better proactively and quickly exploit their business idea. As Table 1.1 shows, there are four meta-analyses on the effectiveness of business plans. These meta-analyses show that the effect size is small to moderately large (around $r_c = 0.20$, Brinkmann et al., 2010) and that effect sizes vary considerably across studies. Moderator analyses showed that effect sizes are larger for established enterprises as compared to young enterprises. It follows from these meta-analyses that discrediting business planning in general is clearly wrong. Rather, after acknowledging these meta-analyses, scholars need to carefully describe under which conditions business plans are more useful and under which conditions they are not (after all the correlations are heterogeneous); in addition, experiments need to be done to test whether business plans causally lead to higher success (more on this later). Blanket and generalized critique of business planning is no longer legitimate once such metaanalyses have been done.

Meta-analyses require an assessment of the boundaries of established relationships. Almost all meta-analyses described above reported heterogeneous effect sizes challenging the generalizability of results. Notably, one third of the meta-analyses listed in Table 1.1 did not make an attempt to identify moderators to explain the variance in reported relationships; some meta-analyses did not report information on the heterogeneity of results (e.g., Read et al., 2009). It is probably safe to assume heterogeneity of relationships in nearly all meta-analyses

in entrepreneurship. This means that none of the results should be taken to mean that a certain strategy or process derived from the meta-analyses works in all environments. Indeed, entrepreneurship is highly contextual. What works in one environment may not necessarily work in another one. What works with one dimension of goals does not necessarily work with other goals, etc. For practice, this is important, because it implies that entrepreneurs should know what the typical results are but that they can deviate from the typical approach thereby improving (or reducing) success appreciably. For researchers, the knowledge of heterogeneity of meta-analytic results means that moderators of relationships need to be examined in future original studies.

Obviously, it is difficult to detect moderators in meta-analyses (Dalton and Dalton, 2008). Some moderators might be due to the methodological quality of primary studies included in the analysis. Surprisingly, publication bias does not seem to play a substantial role in entrepreneurship research. Three meta-analyses were tested for publication bias and reported insignificant results (Brinckmann et al., 2011; Rauch et al., 2009; Rosenbusch et al., 2011). Rauch and Frese (2007) reported even a negative publication bias: peer-reviewed publications reported smaller effect sizes than studies not published in peer-reviewed journals. Another methodological moderator variable extensively discussed in the entrepreneurship literature is the assessment of the dependent variable venture performance (Shepherd and Wiklund, 2009). Accordingly, a number of meta-analyses coded the type of performance assessment. While some of these meta-analyses reported significant differences in reported effect sizes depending on the type of performance assessment, the direction of results does not seem to provide a consistent pattern. It seems to be that key informant ratings produce higher effect sizes than more objective performance assessments, such as archival data (Miller and Cardinal, 1994; Rauch et al., 2009; Rauch and Frese, 2007). On the other hand, Brinckmann et al. (2010) reported higher effect sizes for objective as compared to subjective performance assessments. Different levels of analysis between the assessment of the independent and the dependent variables may account for some of these results (Collins et al., 2004). Importantly, the fact that effect sizes vary for different performance assessments suggests that meta-analyses should analyze different dimensions of venture performance separately (Boyd, 1991).

Theoretical moderator variables particularly relevant in the domain of entrepreneurship research are venture age, venturesize, industry, maturity of markets, and culture. Both venture size and venture age produce different liabilities that entrepreneurs need to address in order to start and run a business venture successfully. Innovation and entrepreneurial orientation are particularly important for new and small firms (Rosenbusch et al., 2010; Rauch et al., 2009, respectively), supporting the proposition that these firms should quickly exploit new opportunities in the environment. Planning, on the other hand, is less efficient for new firms as compared to more established firms, possibly because planning allows better decisions and control only when the environment becomes more predictable and less uncertain (Brinckmann et al., 2010). Technologically advanced industry often shows different kinds of relationships than "older" industries, e.g., in the relation of entrepreneurial orientation and success (Rauch et al., 2009). Mature markets may have developed a generalization of how things are done in these cases, there will be a lower relationship with success; e.g., there is a marginally significant lower correlation of owners' human capital with success in developed countries than in underdeveloped ones (Unger et al., 2011). Additionally, it makes sense that different cultures may require different effects of planning on success (Rauch et al., 2000) or of culture on the relationship between innovation and success (Rosenbusch, Brinckmann, and Bausch, 2011).

In summary, our investigation of published meta-analyses shows that the empirical evidence in the domain of entrepreneurship is improving. Much more effort needs to be exerted to produce good evidence for policy makers, banks, and entrepreneurs. Entrepreneurship theory assumes that business success is determined by multiple factors and mediating mechanisms (Baum and Locke, 2004; Rauch and Frese, 2000). As a consequence, theory testing in entrepreneurship would require combining meta-analytic techniques with structural equation modeling (Viswesvaran and Ones, 1995). Only one of the meta-analyses we found and displayed in Table 1.1 used such an approach for theory

testing (Rosenbusch, Rauch, and Bausch, 2011, on-line). This is a fruitful avenue for future meta-analyses Shadish (1996).

Can the evidence be used in practice? The answer is yes. For example, the meta-analyses on planning show that it makes sense for entrepreneurs to produce a business plan and to plan while managing a firm — there are only very few cases, where business planning has negative effects (although they do exist). The moderator analysis shows, in addition, that having a business plan available is effective for starting a firm but that it is also useful to plan during the management of the firm. However, some reservations need to be described, as well: first, the evidence shows that having a business plan and managing with clear plans is better for established firms than for new ones. This may be a time effect — it pays off long term; therefore only established firms profit more highly from having a business plan. Additionally, communication in the firm is easier when one has clear plans available — and that may be more important in the established firms than in the new firms. Also, established firms may need more financing through banks and, consequently, need to produce business plans. Thus, theoretical and practical issues often related to questions of mediation: which factors are responsible for producing the positive (or negative) effects of business planning. Second, one has to acknowledge that there are very few controlled randomized experiments that test whether business planning has a positive effect on success (most studies are not based on randomized experiments in this area). Thus, the present evidence has not yet established causality. A longitudinal study has shown that planning leads to success and success leads to more planning (Van Gelderen et al., 2000); thus, both causal effects may be operative to produce long-term effects of the kind shown in the meta-analysis. However, this is only one longitudinal study — more of them need to be conducted; moreover, in the last analysis, experiments could be done and could produce better data on the effectiveness of an intervention, such as teaching business planning. Thus, many additional studies need to be performed to understand the mechanism of how business plans lead to higher performance and to understand those rare occurrences of negative planning effects. For example, it makes sense to develop more experiments on teaching business plans — we could test whether a certain way of teaching is more effective than another way. We could examine whether quality of the business plan is related to success. We could find out what type of planning is more successful than other types of planning (compare, e.g., the rough planning processes at GE with those of other companies that have more detailed plans). We could also analyze cultural factors that may play a role for the efficacy of planning. But, in the meantime, people still need to find an answer to the question, whether or not business planning should be taught in business schools. Given the results of meta-analyses, the answer should be: yes, it makes sense to teach business plans (and for entrepreneurs, to get to know how to do business planning and use this skill) although the mechanisms of how business planning works is not yet known well enough and the exact processes of how plans are successful need to be developed. Once the mechanisms (mediation processes) have been studied more adequately, teachers of business plans can gear their teaching to the right issues that need to be taught.

Unfortunately, not every meta-analysis has clear-cut implications for practice. For example, is it much more difficult to determine what an entrepreneur can learn from the evidence on personality discussed above? Unfortunately, it is unlikely that people will change their personality traits — it is not impossible but a difficult undertaking, because traits are partly genetically determined (Judge et al., 1999) and, in general, personality effects are stable across time with relatively little change (Costa and McCrae, 1997; Roberts et al., 2006). However, it may be possible to manage one's personality. One of the best ways to manage one's personality is to integrate others into the firm and to get people who can compensate for one's weaknesses. Indeed, having partners is useful for success, as has been shown in a recent meta-analysis (Read et al., 2009). It is also possible to change more specific behavioral traits. For example, the meta-analysis by Rauch and Frese (2007) has shown that generalized self-efficacy and achievement motivation is important for predicting performance. Task-specific self-efficacy can be changed by training entrepreneurs' self-efficacy, for example, on how to attract customers (Eden and Aviram, 1993). Similarly, achievement motivation can be increased by training (Miron and McClelland, 1979).

Thus, some research questions can be translated into practice more easily than others. It pays off to develop theories that are explicit on the mediating mechanisms that lead to positive effects. One of the best known theories in this regard is the theory of goal setting. Specifically, this theory suggests that high and specific goals lead to higher performance, is explicit about the mediation and moderator processes, and has been summarized in a meta-analysis (Latham, 2004; Wood et al., 1987).

Bridging the Knowledge-Doing Gap: How can Knowledge be Made Actionable?

All forms of evidence, including meta-analyses, provide the basis for the development of effective interventions. Once there is meta-analytic evidence for a relationship, interventions that change the target variable should be attempted (e.g., teaching business plan development effectively or selecting people to receive support for their entrepreneurial unit based on their personality and ability). Of course, each new intervention needs to be empirically evaluated as part of EBE. The best instrument to examine such interventions is the randomized controlled experiment (Reay et al., 2009). This means that an intervention is given to one group while a second group of participants — the control group — does not get the intervention, but provides data on their development. Often the control group is a waiting control group that eventually gets the same intervention at an appropriate time (e.g., after a year). The two groups have to be randomly divided. The beauty of the randomized assignment to experimental and to control groups is that in this way both groups are the same on all variables — not only on variables that we can observe but also on those, that we cannot observe or that we have not measured. Thus, randomization deals with the endogeneity problem that is so pervasive in management and

entrepreneurship research (Antonakis et al., 2010). For example, one problem is often the selection effect. People chose to participate in a training procedure. Those who chose to participate may be the more successful ones in the first place. Therefore, training entrepreneurs in entrepreneurial skills will be related to success because those who are successful are more likely to participate. Only randomization makes sure that such selection effects cannot be used to explain the results. There are often personality, social class effects, general mental ability, etc. effects that can explain differences between two groups (e.g., highly selected business schools cannot assume that it was their teachings that produced positive effects on the income of their alumni — the alternative explanation is that only those people were admitted who showed high determination and high general mental ability and that was the important factor that contributed to their career success).

Once a number of interventions studies have been done, they can also be meta-analyzed (Keith and Frese, 2008). Meta-analyses can, for example, examine which type of training to develop business plans and which types of business planning are positively related to success and whether these trainings generalize across situations and across people. Often, new research ideas can be developed as a result of such meta-analyses of interventions (e.g., to improve methods of training or person-training interactions Bell and Kozlowski, 2008).

A similar approach can be used in policy making. If there are enough studies available in a research area, recommendations to policy makers should be based on meta-analyses of this scientific material. Policy makers are also often interested in knowing which factors are the most influential. Such knowledge can only be accrued across studies, because no individual study can investigate all relevant variables, and studies may show considerable variance around one mean even if the results are relatively homogenous (Hunter and Schmidt, 1996). It is also true that when there is good meta-analytic evidence for a specific variable to have strong influence, then it is useful to develop an intervention through policy changes in this area (Campbell, 1969).

Unfortunately, it sounds much easier than it really is to decipher clear policy implications or other interventions from meta-analytic results. There is always a hiatus between knowledge and action. A meta-analysis may provide the answer to which variable needs to be changed; however, it does not necessarily provide the answer about how this can be done. Action is, by necessity, situationally embedded; the meta-analytic evidence is often abstracted from the situational conditions. We suggest developing implementation manuals as explicit manuals of how knowledge can be translated into practice. They would correspond to the treatment manuals in medicine based on evidence-based medicine.

4.1 Action Principles and the Use of Implementation Manuals

Good evidence should lead to good practice. We suggest that good practice and good intervention research can be supported by implementation handbooks (similar to treatment handbooks in clinical psychology; Luborsky and DeRubeis, 1984). These implementation handbooks are based on solid empirical evidence including meta-analysis and describe how implementation can be accomplished in entrepreneurial firms. Implementation manuals should describe the evidence and the theoretical foundation. It is also helpful if they include qualitative cases of successful implementation of a policy. These cases should comprise potential pitfalls and difficulties when implementing evidence-informed ideas and policies. Thus, the manual needs to describe the contexts in which changes take place and how such changes can be supported.

One of the main concepts that help to put theory into practice is the concept of action principle (Frese et al., 2003) (a good example of a book that develops action principles from theory has been edited by Locke (2004). Examples for action principles are provided for goal setting theory which argues that goals need to be high and specific. These are clearly action-guiding ideas and are both theoretical as well as practical (Latham, 2009). Thus, the manuals should be based on principles of action that have been shown to be important for successful implementation of evidence. Importantly, the manuals should explain how the success and failure of the procedures can be measured; owners should attempt to get this feedback so that they can recognize whether they are on the "right track" or not. Such manuals may be

accompanied by interviews with owners who have successfully implemented a certain idea or policy and who describe the problems that needed to be solved on the way toward the goal. We foresee that there will be a big market for such implementation manuals in entrepreneurship in the future. The big difference to the self-help books that exist for entrepreneurs is that the evidence is explicitly stated in the implementation manuals and that the manuals have been evaluated and are constantly evaluated and updated (much like medical procedures in surgery).

Implementation manuals are not trivial results of known empirical relationships. Rather, additional evidence and theoretical concepts have to be considered, most often in the form of action principles that explain how to translate a theory into effective action. These action principles can then be translated into action hypotheses — hypotheses of which actions produce which effects — and then entrepreneurs or policy makers can make choices about which conditions they need to change to affect changes (Bamberg and Schmidt, 2001).

Implementation manuals can be evaluated with a true experimental or at least a quasi-experimental design (Shadish and Cook, 2009). Companies that participate in the study can be matched to other companies that function as the control group. Additional process measures examine how much companies conform to or deviate from the implementation manuals; crucial changes in the companies' behaviors and cognitions can be described. If the implementation manual is useful, a higher degree of conforming to the implementation manual should lead to better results, and the experimental group should show better results in important theoretical variables (e.g., profitability) than a control group. Similar approaches have been used in clinical psychology (DeRubeis et al., 2000). Research has shown that cognitive behavioral interventions for depression started to work when patients developed certain cognitions (that had been theoretically expected) and when the therapists conformed to the implementation manuals (Hollon et al., 1987; Tang et al., 2005). Potential positive effects of deviation from the implementation manuals can lead to additional research on which aspects of the implementation manuals are not successful; this may lead to changes in theory, in implementation manuals, and eventually to calls for new meta-analyses (in which these changes are conceptualized as moderators).

In one series of publications we have tried to walk through the full process from developing evidence, via developing a meta-analysis, to developing an implementation manual, to testing such a manual with the help of a randomized experiment. We developed the concept of owners' proactive approach (and personal initiative) and showed that it was related to success of the owners' firms (Koop et al., 2000; Krauss et al., 2005) and that there is a relationship of proactivity with performance in general (Tornau and Frese, 2012). In a second step we developed a theory of proactive behavior of entrepreneurs (Frese, 2009). In a further step we developed a training procedure. This included two aspects. First, it included an action training procedure which implied the development of action principles from theory and using it directly to influence action patterns of individuals (Frese et al., 2003). This was then used to develop an intervention for entrepreneurs that was evaluated in a randomized controlled experiment (Glaub et al., 2012). The experiment proved that the intervention was successful — over the course of a year the experimental group increased its success in comparison to the waiting control group. The most important test of the theory was to examine whether those who actually learned most in the intervention were also the ones who had the highest success. A mediation model was shown to be correct: enhancing owners' proactive behavior by the intervention fully mediated the relationship between the intervention and the increase of business success. Similarly, meta-analyses on internationalization (Bausch and Krist, 2007; Schwens and Kabst, 2009a,b) can be used to develop an implementation manual on how to internationalize a firm.

4.2 Translating Knowledge Into Practice: Using Evidence as Entrepreneur

Recent publications have pointed out the gap between scientific knowledge and how little it is translated into practice (Pfeffer and Sutton, 2000, 2006; Rousseau and McCarthy, 2007; Rynes et al., 2007). "Many companies and leaders show little interest in subjecting their business

practices and decisions to the same scientific rigor they would use for technical or medical issues" (Pfeffer and Sutton, 2006, p. 12). Pfeffer and Sutton (2006) give example-after-example in the area of management to illustrate the desirability and even the necessity for managers to utilize evidence based approaches. Rynes et al. (2007) show how often practitioners of management do not have the right knowledge—putting the right policies into place may be an even less frequent occurrence.

Owners can use information from EBE in three ways: First, they can get inspiration and knowledge directly from empirical evidence, multiple studies, systematic reviews, and meta-analyses. Most commentators on evidence-informed management have shown that it is unlikely that many business owners will have the time and expertise to read the scientific literature. It is somewhat more likely that owners might take a theoretical statement and use it to inspire organizational practices. Sources of such models and theories may be journals that translate scientific findings or courses in business schools or science informed consultants. Consultants play a large role in this transmission although the knowledge of consultants may be as old as the knowledge of the business owners. The second transmission process from theory to practice could be implementation manuals in the near future. We urge entrepreneurship researchers to produce such implementation manuals as a way of making evidence applicable. Third, business owners can collect evidence themselves. Pfeffer and Sutton (2006) provide a number of examples on how industry uses quantifiable evidence that exist in most firms. Examples include evidence on the efficacy of advertisements, of different presentations of a homepage, or of HR strategies of hiring and retaining the best employees. Google proves that true experiments can be done, for example, around issues of presentation of computerized material for customers.

4.3 Translating Knowledge Into Practice: Using Evidence as A Policy Maker

Policy makers are often professionals and they can, therefore, in principle, translate scientific knowledge into practical approaches. Moreover,

they often work with a selected group of scientists to put scientific knowledge into practice. Thus, it is a promising route for EBE to influence policy makers so that they demand scientists to provide good evidence and that the scientists develop ideas together with the policy makers on how the evidence can be translated into practice. This is not just true of policy makers in the public policy arena but also of bankers who develop policies towards funding entrepreneurs.

The United Kingdom seems to be far advanced in developing evidence-based public policies (Davies et al., 2000, although this book does not include a chapter on entrepreneurship). There are, of course, public policies for fostering entrepreneurship in most countries, but there is up to this point, relatively little evidence-based public policy (e.g., in Europe, Leitao and Baptista, 2009). While there is a large discussion in the entrepreneurship community on policy support for entrepreneurship (e.g., special issue published by Entrepreneurship: Theory and Practice Volume 32, Issue 5, September 2008), there is as yet very little discussion on evidence-based approaches in policy support (Storey, 2002).

This discussion can be led from a supply as well as a demand perspective. What kind of supply of scientific knowledge exists that is relevant for policy makers? And what kinds of demands can be voiced by policy makers? To use an example that we referred to before: public policy has often attempted to increase the social networks of entrepreneurs. Thus, from a supply perspective, science has to supply good meta-analyses on the relationship between social networks and entrepreneurial success. Moreover, since public policy often has to decide where to put public money, the public policy makers need to know how high the relationship is between social networks and entrepreneurial success in comparison to other approaches to fostering entrepreneurship (e.g., training, selection of entrepreneurs, etc.). A third issue that needs to be researched is the cost side (or utility) and costs of alternative programs of increasing entrepreneurial success. All of that hinges of course, on the final question: are the causal relationships well-developed enough (particularly with regard to the third variable hypothesis — e.g., personality driving both the network and the success)? We are sceptical that the latter question will soon be answered with the help of meta-analyses because at least 10 studies need to exist that actually tested the causal effect and alternative causal models (particularly the reverse effect model and third variables causing both the putative independent and dependent variable). What we can expect is that the latter will most likely be answered by only a few studies, and policies will probably have to rely on these few causal studies. Even better, however, randomized controlled experiments would test different approaches against each other to answer the question on the highest yield of each approach. However, even these studies will most likely be based on selected samples (e.g., not on random samples but on samples of volunteers who may be very different from nonvolunteers; thus even highly sophisticated intervention studies can only be generalized to volunteers) and, moreover, there needs to be some information on whether owners who receive one treatment will also add new employees to an economy rather than just squeeze out those firms whose owners who did not receive the treatment (Storey, 2002). It becomes immediately obvious that many of the questions that policy makers need answers to are interdisciplinary in nature and go well beyond a meta-analytic treatment of relationships.

However, it is often the case that too high aspirations are actually counterproductive because they make the problem seem unsolvable. Therefore, we want to argue here very specifically that even the current state of knowledge — once it is better organized in the sense of meta-analyses — can be helpful for policy makers. Obviously, once policy makers can compare the size of relationships (on the basis of meta-analyses) and have a rough estimate of the costs of certain treatments, the decisions will be better and more evidence-based than if one waits for all the necessary studies to be carried out and leaves everything as it is (meaning nonevidence-based). Thus, there is no reason to give up action just because science has not done enough to supply enough evidence.

Moreover, policy makers can and should attempt to develop evidence themselves and, therefore, every policy treatment should be evaluated with an approach that allows clear conclusions. Finally, policy makers are often in a position to demand better knowledge in certain areas and should, therefore, fund or encourage enough studies in areas

that are important to their policy decisions (Puttick, 2011). Again, it is unlikely to be useful if the policy makers get too involved in the decisions on how these studies should be done, but they should rather encourage competing methodological approaches of evidence development to allow for triangulation.

Limitations

These are the potential limitations of an EBE approach:

— Garbage-in/garbage-out: if badly designed studies define an area, the resulting meta-analysis will also lead to incorrect results. Cochrane meta-analyses often use inclusion criteria such that only "good" studies are included into their metaanalyses — true experiments with random control and experimental groups and double-blind conditions. Their reviews are, therefore, often based on only a few studies. Hunter and Schmidt (2004) warn of this procedure because invariably biases may creep into the decision about which articles to delete. This is particularly so in entrepreneurship. We, therefore, suggest a different procedure for entrepreneurship the following safe-guards should be used: first, meta-analyses should differentiate between methodologically "sound" and not so good studies and test empirically whether the results are the same for the "good" and "bad" studies (cf. Martin et al., in press). Second, meta-analyses should correct for certain problems in the literature, for example, unreliability

- of measures. Third, a meta-analysis can examine the construct validity of measures. Thus, meta-analyses should include a number of methodological safeguards to examine the garbage-in/garbage-out problem.
- Nonsignificant results are often not published and this may lead to biases in meta-analyses. Two countermeasures are used: first, reviewers attempt to find as many unpublished studies as possible (often doctoral dissertations) and compare their results to the published ones. Second, a so-called fail-safe index calculates how many unpublished null-effect studies would be needed to reduce the current results to non-significance (Rosenthal, 1979). Third, journals should accept short research notes of nonsignificant findings.
- One-size-fits-all: meta-analyses often aggregate across various industries, measures, and contexts. In contrast, entrepreneurship research often emphasizes the contextual dependency of entrepreneurship concepts. There are so many differences in owners, industries, consumer tastes, etc. Often the same strategies in different contexts may lead to different effects. In principle, these differences can be examined with meta-analyses as well or at least point out the need for future moderator studies. However, the danger of a one-size-fits-all approach exists, particularly when the results are taken as recipes or formulas for future action. Therefore, we suggest that implementation manuals should be combined with case studies and careful consideration of context variables. Moreover, we suggest developing theories of configurations and examining them empirically. Moreover, meta-analyses can be combined with qualitative reviews of contextual issues in the literature. Finally, we want to clearly warn against the use of meta-analyses or implementation manuals as recipes for actions that should be thoughtfully implemented. They are supposed to enhance the knowledge and the knowledge base for decisions but they should not be taken as a one-size-fitsall approach towards actions. We certainly do not want to

- encourage the use of action principles as formulaic proposals only to be used in a set way.
- Entrepreneurship often implies that an owner does something different than others. Particularly, small fledging entrepreneurial units use a niche approach that may be directly opposed to the typical approach of doing things. We agree with this statement. Fortunately, meta-analyses often examine processes and not the content of decisions. Success may come from being different in content but not necessarily different in processes from others. But obviously, this hypothesis needs to be tested empirically.

Conclusion and Implications for Entrepreneurship Research and Practice

Evidence-based entrepreneurship (EBE) is full of new opportunities. Relevant consumers of EBE are scientists, consulting firms, CEOs, board of directors, banks, institutions for developing nations (world bank), governments, and last but not least individual entrepreneurs. EBE does not mean that professional knowledge is invalidated (APA-Presidential-Task-Force-on-Evidence-Based-Practice, 2006); EBE is a necessary add-on for consultants, banks, entrepreneurs, etc. who should consider the knowledge reported within EBE and then make their own autonomous and considered decisions.

Evidence-based entrepreneurship is not the same as empirical entrepreneurship research. Evidence implies that there is more than one source, one method, one best study, or one approach leading to an empirical relationship. We have emphasized meta-analyses because they can be used in those areas of entrepreneurship research in which several studies are available. But we warn against equating EBE with only meta-analyses because some areas of entrepreneurship are not mature enough to produce a sufficiently strong corpus of empirical articles to be meta-analyzed. Therefore, we think that any type of triangulation should be used to derive evidence from empirical studies

(Cook, 1985; Tashakoori and Teddlie, 2003). Triangulation implies that several different methods are used to arrive at a conclusion on some relationship or some effect that is studied empirically. Several studies (preferably with different methodology and from different authors and from different industry and cultural contexts) should be taken to derive evidence. The same also applies for qualitative studies. Rating procedures can be used in a similar way as meta-analyses to test whether evidence across different case studies can be accrued. Moreover, a set of studies that leads to similar findings can be taken as evidence in entrepreneurship research.

An evidence-based approach will change research and teaching in entrepreneurship (for teaching, please consult Rousseau and McCarthy (2007) who discuss evidence-based management. There are easy connections between evidence-based management and EBE. However, specific approaches that are more akin to entrepreneurship may complement the approach of evidence-based management. For example, bets may be placed on certain approaches, much like business angels place bets on certain entrepreneurial ideas. For example, an approach based on an implementation manual for an initial public offering may lead to better share prices than an approach that is not evidence based (Daily et al., 2003). Investors may place bets on certain approaches by investing in approaches that are evidence based. One step beyond this idea, investing itself may be conceptualized to be evidence for the belief of an investor that a certain idea and a certain approach may be viable in the future much like the share price is a bet on future viability of a firm (Sarasvathy, 2001). Future research could establish the relationship of such bets and whether the behavior of the firms conforms to scientifically derived evidence and how deviations might be explained.¹

Evidence-based approaches have a strong impact on the science of entrepreneurship itself. We hope that EBE will contribute to a higher degree of professionalism in empirical studies, will improve the quality of studies, and will improve the way we do research, for example, with a stronger track to study moderators and mediators, once meta-analyses

We are grateful to Saras Sarasvathy for this idea which came up in a discussion with her.

have been performed on certain relationships. We do not suggest that the hammer "meta-analysis" is just used to nail down everything that sticks out, but that we use EBE to improve our understanding of entrepreneurship and to develop solid knowledge in this field.

Acknowledgments

Writing this article was partially funded by the Interdisciplinary Research Unit on Evidence-Based Management and Entrepreneurship, Justus Liebig University, Giessen, Germany and by NUS, Business School grant (No. R-317-000-084-133).

References

- Aldrich, H. E. and M. A. Martinez (2001), 'Many are called, but few are chosen: An evoluationary perspective for the study of entrepreneurship'. *Entrepreneurship: Theory & Practice* **25**(4), 41–56.
- Aldrich, H. E. and G. Widenmayer (1993), 'From traits to rates: An ecological perspective on organizational foundings'. In: J. A. Katz and R. H. Brockhaus (eds.): *Advances in Entrepreneurship, Firm Emergence, and Growth*, vol. 1. Greenwich, Connecticut: JAI Press, pp. 145–195.
- Anderson, N., P. Herriot, and G. P. Hodgkinson (2001), 'The practitioner-researcher divide in industrial, work and organizational (IWO) psychology: Where are we now, and where do we go from here?'. Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology 74, 391–411.
- Antman, E. M., J. Lau, B. Kupelnick, F. Mosteller, and T. C. Chalmers (1992), 'A comparison of results of meta-analyses of randomized control trials and recommendations of clinical experts'. *Journal of the American Medical Association* **268**, 240–248.
- Antonakis, J., S. Bendahan, P. Jacquart, and R. Lalive (2010), 'On making causal claims: A review and recommendations'. *The Leader-ship Quarterly* **21**, 1086–1120.

- APA-Presidential-Task-Force-on-Evidence-Based-Practice, (2006), 'Evidence-based practice in psychology'. *American Psychologist* **61**, 271–285.
- Bamberg, S. and P. Schmidt (2001), 'Theory driven subgroup-specific evaluation of an intervention to reduce private car use'. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology* **31**, 1300–1329.
- Bausch, A. and M. Krist (2007), 'The effect of context related moderators on the internationalization-performance relationship: Evidence from meta-analysis'. *Management International Review* 47, 319–347.
- Bell, B. S. and S. W. J. Kozlowski (2008), 'Active learning: Effects of core training design elements on self-regulatory processes, learning, and adaptability'. *Journal of Applied Psychology* **93**, 296–316.
- Boyd, B. K. (1991), 'Strategic planning and financial performance: A meta-analytic review'. *Journal of Management Studies* **28**(4), 353–374.
- Brinckmann, J., D. Grichnik, and D. Kapsa (2010), 'Should entrepreneurs plan or just storm the castle? A meta-analysis on contextual factors impacting the business planning-performance relationship in small firms'. *Journal of Business Venturing* **25**, 24–40.
- Bullock, R. J. and M. E. Tubbs (1990), 'A case meta-analysis of gain-sharing plans as organization development interventions'. *Journal of Applied Behavioral Science* **26**, 383–404.
- Campbell, D. T. (1969), 'Reforms as experiments'. American Psychologist 24, 409–429.
- Chambless, D. L. and S. D. Hollon (1998), 'Defining empirically supported therapies'. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology* **66**, 7–18.
- Cheung, G. W. and R. S. Lau (2008), 'Testing mediation and suppression effects of latent variables: Bootstrapping with structural equation models'. *Organizational Research Methods* 11, 296–325.
- Collins, C. J., P. J. Hanges, and E. A. Locke (2004), 'The relationship of achievement motivation to entrepreneurial behavior: A meta-analysis'. *Human Performance* 17(1), 95–117.
- Colquitt, J. A., B. A. Scott, and J. A. LePine (2007), 'Trust, trustworthiness, and trust propensity: A meta-analytic test of their unique

- relationships with risk taking and job performance'. *Journal of Applied Psychology* **92**, 909–927.
- Combs, J. G., D. J. Ketchen, T. R. Crook, and P. L. Roth (2011), 'Assessing cumulative evidence within 'Macro' research: Why metaanalysis should be preferred over vote counting'. *Journal of Manage*ment Studies 48, 178–197.
- Combs, J. G. and D. J. Ketchen Jr. (2003), 'Why do firms use franchising as an entrepreneurial strategy? A meta-analysis'. *Journal of Management* **29**(3), 443–465.
- Cook, T. D. (1985), 'Postpositivist critical multiplism'. In: R. L. Shortland and M. M. Mark (eds.): *Social Science and Social*. Beverly Hills: Sage Publications, pp. 21–62.
- Costa, P. T. and R. R. McCrae (1997), 'Longitudinal stability of adult personality'. In: R. Hogan, J. Johnson, and S. Briggs (eds.): Handbook of Personality Psychology. San Diego, CA: Academic Press, pp. 269–292.
- Crook, T. R., D. J. Ketchen, J. G. Combs, and P. M. Todd (2008), 'Strategic resources and performance: A meta-analysis'. *Strategic Management Journal* **29**, 1141–1154.
- Daily, C. M., S. T. Certo, D. R. Dalton, and R. Roengpitya (2003), 'IPO underpricing: A meta-analysis and research synthesis'. Entrepreneurship: Theory and Practice 27(3), 271–295.
- Davies, H. T. O., S. M. Nutley, and P. C. Smith (eds.) (2000), What Works? Evidence-based Policy and Practice in Public Services. Bristol, England: The Policy Press.
- DeRubeis, R. J., T. Z. Tang, and L. A. Gelfand (2000), 'Recent findings concerning the processes and outcomes of cognitive therapy for depression'. In: S. L. Johnson, A. M. Hayes, T. M. Field, N. Schneiderman, and P. M. McCabe (eds.): Stress, Coping, and Depression. Mahwah, NJ, US: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Publishers, pp. 223–240.
- Eden, D. and A. Aviram (1993), 'Self-sefficacy training to speed reemployment: Helping people to help themselves'. *Journal of Applied Psychology* **78**, 352–360.

- Ericsson, K. A., R. T. Krampe, and C. Tesch-Römer (1993), 'The role of deliberate practice in the acquisition of expert performance'. *Psychological Review* **100**, 363–406.
- Frese, M. (2009), 'Towards a psychology of entrepreneurship: An action theory perspective'. Foundations and Trends in Entrepreneurship 5, 435–494.
- Frese, M., S. Beimel, and S. Schoenborn (2003), 'Action training for charismatic leadership: Two evaluation studies of a commercial training module on inspirational communication of a vision'. *Personnel Psychology* **56**, 671–697.
- Geyskens, I., R. Krishnan, J.-B. E. M. Steenkamp, and P. V. Cunha (2009), 'A review and evaluation of meta-analysis practices in management research'. *Journal of Management* **35**, 393–419.
- Glaub, M., S. Fischer, M. Klemm, and M. Frese (2012), 'A theory based controlled randomized field intervention to enhance personal initiative in African small business owners a contribution to evidence based management'. Submitted for publication.
- Grove, W. M. and P. E. Meehl (1996), 'Comparative efficiency of informal (subjective, impressionistic) and formal (mechanical, algorithmic) prediction procedures: The clinical-statistical controversy'. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law* 2, 293–323.
- Hempel, C. G. (1970), Aspects of Scientific Explanation. New York: Free Press of Glencoe and Macmillan.
- Henrekson, M. and D. Johansson (2010), 'Gazelles as job creators: A survey and interpretation of the evidence'. *Small Business Economics* **35**(2), 227–244.
- Hodgkinson, G. P., P. Herriot, and N. Anderson (2001), 'Re-aligning the stakeholders in management research: Lessons from industrial, work and organizational psychology'. *British Journal of Management-Special Issue* 12, S41–S48.
- Hollon, S. D., R. J. DeRubeis, and M. D. Evans (1987), 'Causal mediation of change in treatment for depression: Discriminating between nonspecificity and noncausality'. *Psychological Bulletin* **102**, 139–149.

- Hunter, J. E. and F. L. Schmidt (1996), 'Cumulative research knowledge and social policy formulation: The critical role of meta-analysis'. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law* **2**, 324–347.
- Hunter, J. E. and F. L. Schmidt (2004), Methods of Meta-Analysis: Correcting Error and Bias in Research Findings. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage, 2nd edition.
- Judge, T. A., C. A. Higgins, C. J. Thoresen, and M. R. Barrick (1999), 'The big five personality traits, general mental ability, and career success across the life span'. Personnel Psychology 52(3), 621–652.
- Judge, T. A., C. J. Thoresen, J. E. Bono, and G. K. Patton (2001), 'The job satisfaction-performance relationship: A qualitative and quantitative review'. *Psychological Bulletin* 127, 376–407.
- Keith, N. and M. Frese (2008), 'Performance effects of error management training: A meta-analysis'. *Journal of Applied Psychology* 93, 59–69.
- Keynes, J. M. (1953), The General Theory of Employment, Interest, and Money. New York: Harcourt Jovanovich.
- Klein, K. J., B.-C. Lim, J. L. Saltz, and D. M. Mayer (2004), 'How do they get there? An examination of the antecedents of centrality in team networks'. *Academy of Management Journal* **47**, 952–963.
- Koop, S., T. De Reu, and M. Frese (2000), 'Sociodemographic factors, entrepreneurial orientation, personal initiative, and environmental problems in Uganda'. In: M. Frese (ed.): Success and Failure of Microbusiness Owners in Africa: A Psychological Approach. Westport, CT.: Quorum, pp. 55–76.
- Krauss, S. I., M. Frese, C. Friedrich, and J. Unger (2005), 'Entrepreneurial orientation and success: A psychological model of success in Southern African small scale business owners'. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology* 14, 315–344.
- Larsson, R. (1993), 'Case survey methodology: Quantitative analysis of patterns across case studies'. *Academy of Management Journal* **36**, 1515–1546.
- Latham, G. P. (2004), 'Motivate employee performance through goal-setting'. In: E. A. Locke (ed.): *Handbook of Principles of Organizational Behavior*. Oxford, England: Blackwell, pp. 107–119.

- Latham, G. P. (2009), Becoming the Evidence-Based Manager. Boston, MA: Davies-Black.
- Leitao, J. and R. Baptista (eds.) (2009), *Public Policies for Fostering Entrepreneurship*. Heidelberger, Germany: Springer.
- Locke, E. A. (ed.) (2004), Handbook of Principles of Organizational Behavior. Oxford, England: Blackwell.
- Luborsky, L. and R. J. DeRubeis (1984), 'The use of psychotherapy treatment manuals: A small revolution in psychotherapy research style'. Clinical Psychology Review 4, 5–14.
- Martin, B. C., J. McNally, and M. Kay (in press 2012), 'Examining the formation of human capital in entrepreneurship: A meta-analysis of entrepreneurship education outcomes'. *Journal of Business Venturing*.
- Meyer, G. J., S. E. Finn, L. D. Eyde, G. G. Kay, K. L. Moreland, and R. R. Dies, et al. (2001), 'Psychological testing and psychological assessment: A review of evidence and issues'. *American Psychologist* **56**, 128–165.
- Miller, C. C. and L. B. Cardinal (1994), 'Strategic planning and firm performance: A synthesis of more than two decades of research'. *Academy of Management Journal* **37**(6), 1649–1665.
- Miner, J. B. and N. S. Raju (2004), 'Risk propensity differences between managers and entrepreneurs and between low- and high-growth entrepreneurs: A reply in a more conservative vein'. *Journal of Applied Psychology* **89**(1), 3–13.
- Miron, D. and D. C. McClelland (1979), 'The impact of achievement motivation training on small business performance'. *California Management Review* **21**(4), 13–28.
- Mwasalwiba, E. S. (2010), 'Entrepreneurship education: A review of its objectives, teaching methods, and impact indicators'. *Education & Training* **52**, 20–47.
- O'Boyle, E. H., J. M. Pollack, and M. Rutherford (2011, in press), 'Exploring the relation between family involvement and firms' financial performance: A meta-analysis of main and moderator effects'. Journal of Business Venturing.
- Pfeffer, J. and R. I. Sutton (2000), *The Knowing-Doing Gap*. Boston, MA: Harvard Business School Press.

- Pfeffer, J. and R. I. Sutton (2006), *Hard Facts, Dangerous Half-truths*, and *Total Nonsense*. Boston, MA: Harvard Business School.
- Pfeffer, J. and R. I. Sutton (2007), 'Evidence based management'. Public Management 89, 14–25.
- Puttick, R. (2011). Evidence for social policy and practice: Perspectives on how research and evidence can influence decision making in public services (http://www.nesta.org.uk/library/documents/Expert_Essays_webv1.pdf). London, England: NESTA.
- Rauch, A. and M. Frese (2006), 'Meta-analyses as a tool for developing entrepreneurship research and theory'. Advances in Entrepreneurship, Innovation, and Economic Growth 9, 29–51.
- Rauch, A. and M. Frese (2007), 'Let's put the person back into entrepreneurship research: A meta-analysis on the relationship between business owners' personality traits, business creation and success'. European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology 16, 353–385.
- Rauch, A., J. Wiklund, G. T. Lumpkin, and M. Frese (2009), 'Entrepreneurial orientation and business performance: An assessment of past research and suggestions for the future'. *Entrepreneur-ship: Theory & Practice* **33**(3), 761–787.
- Read, S., M. Song, and W. Smit (2009), 'A meta-analytic review of effectuation and venture performance'. *Journal of Business Ventur*ing 24, 573–587.
- Reay, T., W. Berta, and M. K. Kohn (2009), 'What's the evidence on evidence-based management'. *Academy of Management Perspectives* **23**(5, 6), 5–18.
- Roberts, B. W., K. E. Walton, and W. Viechtbauer (2006), 'Patterns of mean-level change in personality traits across the life course: A meta-analysis of longitudinal studies'. *Psychological Bulletin* **132**, 1–25.
- Rosenberg, W. and A. Donald (1995), 'Evidence based medicine, an approach to clinical problem solving'. *British Medical Journal* **310**, 1122–1126.
- Rosenbusch, N., J. Brinckmann, and A. Bausch (2011), 'Is innovation always beneficial? A meta-analysis of the relationship between innovation and performance in SMEs'. *Journal of Business Venturing* **26**, 441–457.

- Rosenbusch, N., J. Brinckmann, and V. Mueller (2010), Does Acquiring Venture Capital Pay Off for the Funded Firms? A Meta-Analysis on the Relationship between Venture Capital Investment and Funded Firm Financial Performance. Paper presented at the Babson, Lauzanne.
- Rosenbusch, N., A. Rauch, and A. Bausch (2011, on-line), 'The mediating role of entrepreneurial orientaion in the task environment-performance relationship: A meta-analysis'. *Journal of Management*.
- Rosenthal, R. (1979), 'The "file drawer problem" and tolerance for null results'. *Psychological Bulletin* **86**, 638–641.
- Rousseau, D. M. (2006), 'Presidential Address: Is there such a thing as "evidence-based management". Academy of Management Review 31, 256–269.
- Rousseau, D. M. and S. McCarthy (2007), 'Educating managers from an evidence-based perspective'. Academy of Management Learning and Education 6, 84–101.
- Rynes, S. L., T. L. Giluk, and K. G. Brown (2007), 'The very separate worlds of academic and practitioner periodicals in human resource management: Implications for evidence/based management'. Academy of Management Journal 50, 987–1008.
- Sarasvathy, S. D. (2001), 'Causation and effectuation: Toward a theoretical shift from economic inevitability to entrepreneurial contingency'. *Academy of Management Review* **26**, 243–263.
- Scherpenzeel, A. and W. E. Saris (1997), 'The validity and reliability of survey items'. Sociological methods and Research 25, 341–383.
- Schwenk, C. R. and C. B. Shrader (1993), 'Effects of formal strategic planning on financial performance in small firms: A meta-analysis'. *Entrepreneurship: Theory and Practice* Spring, 53–64.
- Schwens, C. and R. Kabst (2009a), 'Determinanten früher Internationalisierung: Eine Meta-Analyse (Determinants of early internationalization: A meta-analysis)'. Zeitschrift für Betriebswirtschaft 19, 1–26.
- Schwens, C. and R. Kabst (2009b), 'How early opposed to late internationalizers learn: Experience of others and paradigms of interpretation'. *International Business Review* 18, 509–522.

- Shadish, W. R. (1996), 'Meta-analysis and the exploration of causal mediating processes: A primer of examples, methods and issues'. *Psychological Methods* 1, 47–65.
- Shadish, W. R. and T. D. Cook (2009), 'The renaissance of field experimentation in evaluating interventions'. *Annual Review of Psychology* **60**, 607–629.
- Shepherd, D. and J. Wiklund (2009), 'Are we comparing apples with apples or apples with oranges? Appropriateness of knowledge accumulation across growth studies'. *Entrepreneurship: Theory & Practice* **33**, 105–123.
- Song, M., K. Podoynitsyna, H. van der Bij, and J. I. M. Halman (2008), 'Success factors in new ventures: A meta-analysis'. *Journal of Product Innovation Management* **25**(1), 7–27.
- Sonnentag, S. (1998), 'Expertise in professional software design: A process study'. *Journal of Applied Psychology* **83**, 703–715.
- Sonnentag, S. and B. M. Kleine (2000), 'Deliberate practice at work: A study with insurance agents'. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology* 73, 87–102.
- Stewart, W. H. and P. L. Roth (2001), 'Risk propensity differences between entrepreneurs and managers: A meta-analytic review'. *Journal of Applied Psychology* 86, 145–153.
- Stewart, W. H. and P. L. Roth (2004), 'Data quality affects metaanalytic conclusions: A response to Miner and Raju (2004) concerning entrepreneurial risk propensity'. *Journal of Applied Psychology* 89, 14–21.
- Stewart, W. H. and P. L. Roth (2007), 'A meta-analysis of achievement motivation differences between entrepreneurs and managers'. *Journal of Small Business Management* **45**(4), 401–421.
- Storey, D. (2002), 'Methods of evaluating the impact of public policies to support small businesses: The six steps to heaven'. *International Journal of Entrepreneurship Education* 1, 181–202.
- Tang, T. Z., R. J. DeRubeis, and R. Beberman (2005), 'Cognitive changes, critical sessions, and sudden gains in cognitive-behavioral therapy for depression'. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology* **73**, 168–172.

- Tashakoori, A. and C. Teddlie (2003), Handbook of Mixed Methods in Social and Behavioral Research. Thousand oaks, CA: Sage.
- Tett, R. P. and H. A. Guterman (2000), 'Situation trait relevance, trait expression, and cross-situational consistency: Testing a principle of trait activation'. *Journal of Research in Personality* **34**, 397–423.
- Tornau, K. and M. Frese (2012), 'Construct clean-up in proactivity research: A meta-analysis on the nomological net of work-related proactivity concepts and incremental validity'. *Applied Psychology:* An International Review, submitted for publication.
- Tranfield, D., D. Denyer, and P. Smart (2003), 'Towards a methodology of developing evidence-informed management knowledge by means of systematic review'. *British Journal of Management* 14, 207–222.
- Tversky, A. and D. Kahneman (1973), 'Availability: A heuristic for judging frequency and probability'. Cognitive Psychology 5, 207–232.
- Unger, J. M., N. Keith, M. Frese, C. Hilling, and M. Gielnik (2008), *Deliberate Practice in Entrepreneurship: Relationships with Education, Cognitive Ability, Knowledge, and Success.* Giessen: Submitted for publication.
- Unger, J. M., N. Keith, C. Hilling, M. Gielnik, and M. Frese (2009), 'Deliberate practice among South African small business owners: Relationships with education, cognitive ability, knowledge, and success'. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology* 82, 21–44.
- Unger, J. M., A. Rauch, M. Frese, and N. Rosenbusch (2011), 'Human capital and entrepreneurial success: A meta-analytic review'. *Journal of Business Venturing* **26**, 341–358.
- van der Sluis, J., M. van Praag, and W. Vijverberg (2005), 'Entrepreneurship selection and performance: A meta-analysis of the impact of education in developing economies'. World Bank Economic Review 19(2), 225–261.
- Van Gelderen, M., M. Frese, and R. Thurik (2000), 'Strategies, uncertainty and performance of small business startups'. *Small Business Economics* **15**, 165–181.
- Viswesvaran, C. and D. S. Ones (1995), 'Theory testing: Combining psychometric meta-analysis and structural equations modeling'. *Personnel Psychology* **48**(4), 865–885.

- Westlund, H. and F. Adam (2010), 'Social capital and economic performance: A meta-analysis of 65 studies'. *European Planning Studies* **18**(6), 893–919.
- Wood, R. E., A. J. Mento, and E. A. Locke (1987), 'Task complexity as a moderator of goal effects: A meta-analysis'. *Journal of Applied Psychology* **72**, 416–425.
- Zhao, H. and S. E. Seibert (2006), 'The big five personality dimensions and entrepreneurial status: A meta-analytical review'. *Journal of Applied Psychology* **91**, 259–271.
- Zhao, H., S. E. Seibert, and G. T. Lumpkin (2010a), 'The relationship of personality to entrepreneurial intentions and performance: A meta-analytic review'. *Journal of Management* **36**(2), 381–404.
- Zhao, X.-Y., M. Frese, and A. Giardini (2010b), 'Business owners' network size and business growth in China: The role of comprehensive social competency'. *Entrepreneurship & Regional Development* 22, 675–705.